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24 November 2023 

Simon Scott 

Committee Secretary 

Parliamentary Standing Committee of Public Accounts 

Parliament House 

Hobart TAS 7000 

Dear Mr Scott, 

Re: Inquiry into Tasmanian Government’s process into the proposed Arts, Entertainment and 

Sports Precinct in Hobart 

I am writing to detail the Tasmanian Symphony Orchestra response to the above inquiry.  The TSO is 

an interested and acoustically sensitive receiver of the proposed project, with significant business 

interests adjoining the Macquarie Point site. 

This submission is most relevant to items 2 and 6 of the Inquiry terms of reference: 

• The suitability of Macquarie Point as the site for a proposed Arts, Entertainment and

Sports Precinct and

• Any other matter incidental thereto.

The Tasmanian Symphony Orchestra is a Tasmanian icon that has served the Tasmanian community 

and represented Tasmanian arts and culture nationally and internationally for the last 75 years. The 

company generates direct revenues of $3 million, directly employs 218 people and attracts 

audiences of 31,200 each year.   

Today the orchestra occupies premises on the Macquarie, Evans St, Davey Street block. Our 

leasehold includes the TSO Recording, Film and Rehearsal Studio on Evans St, the Australian 

Broadcasting Corporation recording studio, and TSO administration offices. We activate these 

premises 7 days and 6 nights per week. Additionally we utilise Federation Concert Hall on more than 

30 concert occasions per year and 60 rehearsal days, and we access the Evans Street loading dock 

seven days per week. 

In the last two years, the Tasmanian Symphony Orchestra has invested $1.3 million in the acoustic 

upgrade of Federation Concert Hall and the installation of digital infrastructure in the hall and TSO 

Studio to create world-class performance, recording, and filming venues for the state of Tasmania. 
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Proposed Arts, Entertainment and Sports Precinct in Hobart 
 

Representation – Submission to Parliamentary Standing Committee of Public Accounts 

 

1. Introduction 
 

This submission has been prepared by A.E.N. Advisory and Design Services Pty Ltd (AEN Advisory) 

on behalf of the Tasmanian Symphony Orchestra Pty Ltd (TSO). 

 

AEN Advisory has been engaged by the Tasmanian Symphony Orchestra to act in a technical advisory 

capacity in making the following representation to the Parliamentary Standing Committee of Public 

Accounts.  In making this submission, the TSO has expressed their intent to seek a collaborative 

outcome which remains supportive of the intent to locate a stadium within the Hobart CBD yet provides 

the necessary protection of the TSO’s existing assets and business interests.  

 

It is acknowledged that the project has recently been referred as a Project of State Significance by the 

Upper House and as such, it will proceed to the Planning Commission for assessment.  It is understood 

that the Terms of Reference for the Planning Commission have not yet been finalised and as such, this 

submission is unable to refer to it.  This submission does refer to the amended Parliamentary Standing 

Committee of Public Accounts Terms of Reference as detailed in Section 2 below.   

2. Invitation for Submission Reference 
 

Following on from the Parliamentary Standing Committee of Public Accounts (Committee) December 

2022 resolution to inquire into and report upon the Tasmanian Government’s process into the feasibility 

planning for a new sporting and event stadium in Hobart, the Committee amended its terms of reference 

on Friday 20th October 2022 and invited written submissions from interested organisations in relation 

to the Terms of Reference stated in the release. 

 

This submission (by the TSO) responds to items 2 and 6 of the Terms of Reference which are: 

 

2. the suitability of Macquarie Point as the site for a proposed the Arts, Entertainment and Sports 

Precinct; and  

 

6. any other matter incidental thereto. 

 

The TSO reserves the right to re-consider their submission should the Terms of Reference be further 

updated. 

3. Project of State Significance 
 

It is noted that the project has now been referred as a Project of State Significance by the Upper House 

and will proceed to the Planning Commission for assessment.  It is also understood that the Terms of 

Reference for the Planning Commission (which is understood will set the scope of the inquiry and guide 

how the process will be conducted) are yet to be finalised. 

 

The TSO supports this direction on the understanding that the matters raised in this submission are 

addressed in a substantial, suitable and technically meaningful manner, in line with the significance of 

the concerns raised by this submission. 
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In the timeframe available, the TSO has not been able to engage the necessary team of experts to provide 

evidence to substantiate these noise concerns (which are expanded on in Section 7) but there are broader 

concerns about the development location (in addition to the environmental noise) which are of 

significance to the TSO that require significant technical consideration prior to proceeding with this 

location, again under item 2 of the Terms of Reference. 

7. Summary of the TSO’s Concerns  
 

The TSO has expressed concerns about the development and the proposed location.  While it is 

acknowledged that some of these issues will be addressed via the planning considerations process, the 

TSO has expressed their desire for them to be noted within this submission so that they can be addressed 

and not overlooked.  The other technical concerns are raised under item 2 of the Terms of Reference. 

 

Items under item 2 of the Terms of Reference 

 

Noise from the stadium (concert events, entertainment events, sirens, and sports activity 

noise).  The TSO (and their different facilities described in Section 4) will be impacted to a greater or 

lesser degree (depending on the proximity to the stadium and the surrounding areas of the stadium as 

well as the acoustic design of the facility itself).  With limited information submitted at this stage, a full 

technical evaluation has not been completed on this issue but precedent evidence and the experience of 

the author both suggest that this is a matter for detailed consideration and review and is of real concern 

to the TSO.  The impact of unwanted noise (from the development) intruding into the TSO’s existing 

buildings and disrupting their ability to use them is a real concern.  

 

Impact on car-parking (for their customers).  Anecdotal evidence (by the TSO) notes that there are 

already stresses on the availability of car-parking servicing their facilities with the current activities in 

and around the area.  The consequence of additional activity in the close vicinity due to the proposed 

development is likely to put further pressure on the carparking capacity and the TSO’s concerns are that 

their patrons will miss out on parking and not be able to get to their events.  The consequential loss of 

revenue and patronage is a concern to the TSO.   

 

Planning Considerations 

 

Construction noise.  Similar to the above item on noise, the potential noise (and vibration) from 

construction activities disrupting the TSO’s existing facilities and operations is a genuine concern.  

Planning approvals will require the development to put in place (and manage) a stringent noise and 

vibration construction management plan to prevent unwanted disruption to the TSO’s facilities.  This 

will need to demonstrate that there is no loss of current use capability to the TSO. 

 

Impact on access to their facilities due to road closures (especially Evans Street).  Similar to the above 

item on car-parking, the TSO relies on access to their facilities to load and unload as well as for their 

patrons to attend the facilities.  Planning approvals will require the development to put in place (and 

manage) a stringent traffic management plan that allows the current facilities to operate without loss 

of access (and amenity) to prevent unwanted disruption to the TSO’s facilities. 

 

 

  



A.E.N. Advisory and Design Services  2023 

 

 5 

8. Environmental Noise Policy 
 

The current (existing) environmental noise policies (noise pollution control regulations) in Tasmania 

are not robust enough to address the noise control requirements for such a development built within the 

surroundings of a number of noise sensitive businesses (and local residents). This is not uncommon and 

there are precedents within the region where noise policy has been amended or even introduced to 

address the shortfalls of existing policy (for example Docklands in Melbourne), Sydney (Football 

Arenas) and Eden Park in Auckland. 

 

The State Government of Victoria introduced noise policy that imposed requirements on new 

developments in the area around the Docklands Stadium to control noise into the new premises as well 

as controlling (and limiting) environmental noise from the stadium activity (noise level and frequency 

of events). In this context, where new development is built around an existing stadium, this approach 

can be adopted but reliance is needed on protecting existing businesses (in and around a site for such a 

stadium development).   

 

It is the TSO’s view that the State Government should be lobbied and encouraged to introduce 

suitable environmental noise policy/policies to protect the existing businesses in and around the 

vicinity of the development(specifically their business)  in order to protect them from future 

development and use. This must be developed and put in place prior to any planning approval process 

is progressed. 

 

The TSO recommend that a detailed (independent) technical environmental noise impact assessment of 

the development should be undertaken at this stage to assess the feasibility of the development, given 

the nature of the TSO’s existing facilities and their sensitivity to noise (as outlined above).  The TSO 

wish to be consulted in this process and will also engage their own independent assessment. 

 

It is the TSO’s view that the State Government should be lobbied and encourage the restriction of 

frequency of event use, noise level and other noise emissions from the development (prior to the 

planning application process) in order to ensure that the existing facilities interests are protected but 

also to ensure that the intended uses of the development are not overly restricted to make the facility 

a financial risk to the State Government due to any restrictions that may need to be imposed (that 

have already been assumed in the business case).   

9. Recommendations 
 

The TSO’s concerns are such that further, more detailed, technical submissions are needed to protect 

the interests of the TSO.  The TSO’s recommendation is that (through this Commission) there should 

be a request to implement suitable environmental noise policies and use (type and frequency of) 

restrictions, to protect the interests of the TSO (and others who may join at a point in the future) and 

that a thorough technical assessment is made, prior to any planning process commencing, to inform 

decisions around item 2 of the Terms of Reference. 

 

The project funds independent expert reports on environmental noise, traffic and urban design to inform 

the decisions of the Commission and prior to the Planning Commission assessment of the site (and the 

Terms of Reference for the Commission).   

 

The project provides a technical acoustic report that informs the Commission on the anticipated noise 

egress from the stadium (level, duration, frequency etc) that allows an independent assessment of the 

impact on Federation Concert Hall (and other sensitive receivers).  This assessment should be 

undertaken prior to any decisions being made as to the suitability of the site (under item 2 of the Terms 

of Reference).   
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